Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

December 20, 2017


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
December 20, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in December on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Finance Director Steven H. Repole was excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the December 6, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  Commissioner Givens seconded the motion.


Discussion

Mayor Alt noted the following cash balances: General Fund $2,951,603.55; Water Fund $3,285,295.63; Sewer Fund $9,088,259.59; Major Facility Fund $4,730,724.49; Total cash balance $20,055,883.26. A copy of the statement of cash balances was placed in the record of the minutes.


Vote

Recognizing a motion and a second, Mayor Alt requested a vote regarding the financial report and the bills submitted for payment. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Broomell: Aye
Commissioner Givens: Second
Commissioner Jablonski: Aye

Commissioner Piner: Motion

Christmas Decorating Contest Winners

Mayor Alt stated he and the Board judged and selected 4 winners from several participants in the 2017 Christmas Decorating Contest. He thanked Mr. Robert T. Foard for donating the cash prizes for the event.


Mayor Alt announced the winners of the contest as follows:


4th Place: Ms. Ellen Alexander

3rd Place: Ms. Sarah Guns


2nd Place: Ms. Dawn Schwartz


1st Place: Mr. & Mrs. Keith Thompson


Mayor Alt announced the Honorable Mention Award for the Crèche at Trinity Episcopal Church at 105 North Bridge Street.


 Ms. Schwartz stated her son is currently serving overseas and asked everyone to keep all military personnel and their families in prayer. Ms. Schwartz added that her prize money will be donated to Trinity Episcopal Church.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Reappointments – Planning Commission

Mayor Alt requested a motion to reappoint Mr. David Wiseman to the Planning Commission for the term March 1, 2018 – February 28, 2023.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. David Wiseman to the Planning Commission for the term March 1, 2018 – February 28, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt requested a motion to reappoint Mr. Richard Keane to the Planning Commission for the term March 1, 2018 – February 28, 2023.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. Richard Keane to the Planning Commission for the term March 1, 2018 – February 28, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Reappointment – Board of Zoning Appeals

Mayor Alt requested a motion to reappoint Mr. Robert Olewine to the Board of Zoning Appeals for the term February 1, 2018 – January 31, 2021.

ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. Robert Olewine to the Board of Zoning Appeals for the term February 1, 2018 – January 31, 2021 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt requested a motion to appoint Board of Zoning Appeals Alternate Member Mr. Richard Czernik to the Board of Zoning Appeals as a Full Member to the term February 1, 2018 – January 31, 2023.


ACTION:
The motion to appoint Board of Zoning Appeals Alternate Member Mr. Richard Czernik to the Board of Zoning Appeals as a Full Member to the term February 1, 2018 – January 23, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt advised the Board that there is now an opening on the Board of Zoning Appeals for an Alternate Member, and asked the Board to submit names of persons who are interested in the appointment.

Mayor Alt wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays. He thanked everyone for their service and expressed wishes for the Town to continue to be blessed.


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski asked Mr. George to contact the State Highway Administration regarding the median and intersection at Route 40 and Maloney Road. She expressed concerns regarding crashes that have occurred in the area.

Commissioner Jablonski wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year with family and friends. She thanked the community for its ongoing support.

Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner reported the Parks & Recreation Basketball Program has 100 players in 3 divisions. He stated the Dance Program has 184 participants and a Preschool Sports Clinic will begin in January.

Commissioner Piner stated Elkton High School recently hosted 65 players involved in his basketball mentoring program.

Commissioner Piner wished Happy Holidays to all in attendance.


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens echoed Ms. Schwartz’ statement regarding prayers for military personnel and asked for prayers for our country.


Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell wished all in attendance a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.


Commissioner Broomell thanked all of the Christmas Decorating Contest participants, stating their efforts improved their neighborhoods.

Mayor Alt announced the Cecil Harford Chapter Maryland Municipal League Dinner is scheduled for December 21st at 6:00 p.m., hosted by the Town of Port Deposit.

Mayor Alt thanked the Department of Public Works (DPW) for organizing an employee luncheon on December 19th. 


Mayor Alt stated the Town is taping a series of Public Service Announcements regarding water loss in the home due to leaks, yard waste disposal, and storm water management. He stated Mr. Sidney Ojofeitimi, Storm Water Manager, was instrumental in staging the videos.

Regarding water loss in the home due to leaks, Mayor Alt stated a dripping faucet can lose 15 gallons per day, or 450 gallons per month. He said a steady leak can lose up to 420 gallons of water per day, adding upwards of $100 each month to a water bill.

Public Comment

Ms. Diane Hair advised the Board that the Children’s Home Foundation of the Episcopal Church Diocese of Easton has Scholarship Funds available to high school students for professional or technical education. She stated the funds will not be offered toward a traditional 4-year degree.

Mr. Dwight Hair commended Mayor Alt and the Board for the positive changes in Elkton. 

Commissioner Givens concurred with Mr. Hair’s comments regarding Mayor Alt, stating he was happy to serve as part of the Board.

Commissioner Jablonski stated she has heard many positive comments about Elkton and has also heard support for the recent installation of cameras in the Downtown.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:20 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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